

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE COUNCIL HELD ON 19th NOVEMBER 2019

PRESENT: Councillor R Kingstone (Mayor), Councillors R Claymore,

M Bailey, D Box, P Brindley, J Chesworth, R Bilcliff, T Clements, D Cook, M Cook, C Cooke, S Doyle, A Farrell, J Faulkner, R Ford, S Goodall, T Jay, K Norchi, J Oates, M Oates, S Peaple, Dr S Peaple, B Price, R Pritchard, R Rogers, P Standen,

M Summers and P Thurgood

The following officers were present: Andrew Barratt (Chief Executive), Rebecca Neill (Head of Audit & Governance and Monitoring Officer), Tracey Pointon (Civic and Elections Officer) and Tina Mustafa (Assistant Director Neighbourhoods)

15 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor M J Greatorex. Councillor Sheree Peaple joined the meeting at 6.20pm

16 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

17 TO RECEIVE ANY ANNOUNCEMENTS FROM THE MAYOR, LEADER, MEMBERS OF THE CABINET OR THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE

Announcement from the Mayor

I'm going to go straight into acknowledging exactly for those who were not present for prayers earlier on that we have sadly lost a current serving councillor Michael Greatorex and an ex-councillor, ex-Mayoress of the Borough Mrs. Mary Oates and before we move on to anything else, I think it would only be appropriate if we pause for a minutes silence for both of those two friends who we've sadly lost in the past couple of weeks.

So, if you'd like to be upstanding please.

Thank you very much ladies and gentlemen, please be seated.

I think given the huge respect that those of us who knew both Michael and Mary, it's only appropriate that before we move on to any other items of business that we allow a few minutes to hear tributes from various Councillors about those dear departed friends. So I'm going to invite Councillor Jeremy Oates to speak about his mother for a few minutes. Over to you Jeremy.

Councillor Jeremy Oates:

Thank you Mr. Mayor. I'm very much aware that there aren't many people left in the room now who served on the Council at the same time as Mary did. In fact she was elected in 2004 at the same time as those two fellows at the end. She stood as a paper candidate in 2005 and the irony of what I'm about to say, as she's no longer with us, but the Council Chamber became a new lease of life to her. In the year 2000 she had breast cancer and had a lump removed, she was also was made redundant / took early retirement whilst she was off through ill health, so she was at quite a low point in her life at the time she was elected onto the Council. So Tamworth Borough Council gave her a new purpose and a new lease of life in her early retirement. I do wonder, and have said this before, something about ageing councillors, the Council keeps them going because they've got something to live for and something to do and that was certainly the case with Mary. It was a privilege to work with my parents on the Council and I know other councillors have worked with wives and sons and it's often a different dynamic when you're working with a family member. I was the Leader of the Council for a while, whilst she was on the Council and while she was a Cabinet member and to be honest I tended to treat her a little bit harder than the other Cabinet members because I could. And because of that relationship I was able to push a little bit harder and use her as an example and say something like, if this is how I treat my Mom imagine what I'm going to treat you like when you step out of line ... Danny, Rob, etc. I appreciate many didn't know her she was first elected in 2004. She became Housing Scrutiny Chair when we had Housing Scrutiny Committee and there were two things that jumped out from that period, one was the then Deputy Leader of the Council attended a Scrutiny Committee to present a paper and this was a tribute to the community at the time and to the chair. You soon find out who your friends are when you sit in front of that Committee. The second was at the time of one of the biggest corporate projects the Borough Council was running, the Housing Stock Transfer, which was pre-ballot so it was all being put together and worked up and this is something the Scrutiny chairs delayed by three months because the Scrutiny Committee and my Mother were not happy that we had consulted appropriately with the trade unions, so a massive corporate project stalled for three months because of a Scrutiny Committee. And I know all the key members at the time were involved in that decision. She eventually went on to become Housing Portfolio Holder and went on to go through the Housing Stock Transfer Ballot and what she bought to that role was a level of empathy and understanding. She was born and brought up in a rented house. She spent part of her life in a Council house and ultimately became a homeowner with my dad in the seventies, so she'd had experience of the full range of housing that Tamworth had to offer. She was able to bring that to the role, bring empathy to the role and with a background with the Children's Society and for the charity she worked for, she was able to bring that local understanding of the issues to it. Mr. Mayor, it's not up to me to say much more because I'd be biased but I do know there was a lot of respect for her here in the

Council and even when she left in 2012, which was a long time ago now, she certainly didn't just leave she's continually mentioned that there was a definite level of relationships while she was here. One thing I did miss there was she was very supportive of my Father when he was Mayor and she thoroughly enjoyed it. Her only regret that she had on the Council was that she didn't have opportunity to be Mayor, but she did have a few years on Cabinet. She certainly played a role in a non-civic function so that's all I have to say Mr. Mayor just a bit of info for those that did know her. Thank you Mr. Mayor.

Councillor Richard Kingstone:

Thank you Jeremy. Councillor Cook, Danny:

Thank you Mr. Mayor. To be honest as per usual Jeremy has stolen all my thunder about what an absolutely phenomenal councillor and wonderful human being Mary Oates was. I was only talking to Mick a few weeks ago saying I feel like I took a journey with Mary. We were elected on the same day, we became scrutiny chairmen almost immediately. I remember once going for a scrutiny chairmen's training course in Warwick with Mary with an overnight stay and I managed to ply her with way too much brandy and she was telling me stories from Jeremy's childhood, so I was texting Jeremy these stories as he's texting his mum saying 'shut up' which was a lovely three-way conversation. Jeremy might remember that. But I also sat on Housing Scrutiny when I remember Jeremy said the Deputy Leader of the Council came before the Committee I was given the torrid time, not just by the opposition, but by his own party and I remember him walking out saying you don't know who your friends are, well that was the kind of Committee that Mary ran. If a job's worth doing, it needs doing right. I remember fondly actually, I'll always remember when Mary was first appointed as Scrutiny Chairman, it was actually Dennis Powick on the opposition benches who happened to point out and as conservatives we'd never thought of this, actually Jeremy was Housing Portfolio holder and the Housing Scrutiny Chair was his mother Mary and it was a fair point actually how can you scrutinise your own son, I can guarantee you she did. So when Jeremy says he was a little bit hard on his Mother when she did become a Cabinet member it was vice versa for the first time I recall. I'll always remember the launch of the Mercian Regiment Mr. Mayor, Prince Charles was in town that day to launch the Mercian Regiment and he was taken to meet the civic dignitaries he was introduced to Councillor Jeremy Oates, this is the Leader of the Council, this is the Mayor of the Council Councillor Mick Oates, this is Councillor Mrs Mary Oates, actually Cabinet member, Mick's wife and Jeremy's mum. This is Councillor Terry Dix he is Leader of the County Council, Mary's brother and this is Brian Jenkins, the MP for Tamworth who is related to them secondly and Prince Charles must have walked out of that room thinking oh my god this is an in-bred town. But actually just to expand that further I think it really says something that actually between the Dix' and the Oates' family across both sides of the Chamber this family has truly given to this town and just remember Mary has been a massive part of that family and I truly do miss Mary.

Thank you Mr. Mayor.

Councillor Richard Kingstone:

Simon.

Councillor Simon Peaple, Leader of the Opposition:

Thank you Mr. Mayor. Obviously I extend my condolences individually to Jeremy and to his father and I'd just like to make three points. The first one is that I saw Mary not very long ago before she died, she was in the sewing club at St. Peter's, Glascote Heath. I parked in the St. Peters, completely unrelated, saw her and she immediately said hello, hi, you know absolutely lovely as always and I met Mick coming in to pick her up on the way out and when I heard the news I can just think well there's a couple and that's been broken, but it's very sad and nothing can change that but in the respect that she's held will hopefully help. So that's my first point. My second point Mr. Mayor and I'll say this as a parent and also as somebody who has known Jeremy over a long period of time. If you want to understand somebody who had success in life in transmitting their values then you tend to look at their children and I've known Jeremy in politics in this town for longer than either of us probably care to remember. He looks way younger than me but what I would say is this, during the last General Election, they come a bit more frequently these days, he and I were agents and we had those two stoppages and the terrorist event and in each case as agents we had to confer with each other as to when the appropriate time was to restart and neither wanting to get it wrong because each party because each party is trying to get it right but equally we had to get back out there and prove the democratic process wasn't going to stop. And the lovely thing and I don't think either of us admitted to this being not true since so we'll have to regard as true is we told each other the truth, we kept each other fairly and squarely informed and if you're going to judge Mary think of this if she can produce such a thoroughly decent human being a son then she must have done many things that are right. And the third thing I would say is this we are currently going through Brexit some of us are old enough to remember the Miners' Strike in the mid-eighties Councillor Cook has alluded to the fact that Terry Dix spans two parties, we won't go into who was on the right side. But, during that strike there was a deep, deep split and I know to this day that people with whom are my treasured friends because we were on the same side and I know how difficult it used to be to be in a family that was so political and to come out in a different way and what Mary did for Mick was to stand by them and they stood by each other and they carried on doing it. And I think that shows a terrific quality in an individual so those are the three points I'd like to make Mr. Mayor in offering condolences thank you.

Councillor Richard Kingstone:

Thank you very much for some lovely words. Councillor Bilcliff.

Councillor Bilcliff:

Mr Mayor I can't speak as confidently as most Councillor as I didn't know Mary, all I can say is that it appears that it was my loss listening to what's been said in this Chamber tonight. All I can say is to both Michael and Jeremy is that this Group offers its sincere condolences to the whole family and we're very sorry for your loss.

Thank you.

Councillor Richard Kingstone:

Thank you for those words, thank you.

Do we have anybody else? No, okay. Mary was, and I've got nothing else to say, other than Mary was a lovely, lovely, lovely lady and she will be missed by everybody who knew her, whether you knew her well or knew her just briefly.

We'll move on to tributes to our dear Michael Greatorex, has anyone have anything they'd like to say about Michael. Councillor Cook, Danny.

Councillor D. Cook:

With your permission Mr. Mayor, I'll save my thoughts for whenever the motions, because I have written a bit of a speech for that if that's okay.

Councillor Richard Kingstone:

Do people wish to hold a general consensus that we hold fire until we move to the Alderman status for any comments about Michael I'm just looking around for nods at this point. Okay, we'll wait for the Alderman Status notification.

So, for those people at the back of the room you've just seen something that doesn't happen very often unfortunately Councillors in office do pass away and past Councillors pass away and normally those Councillors that knew of them are given the opportunity to express a few words about them.

In the announcements section this evening we have some rather pleasant items to deal with first. First one of which is to receive a nomination from the Leader of the Council to confer title of Honorary Alderwoman to Maureen Gant so Councillor Cook over to you.

Councillor D. Cook:

Thank you very much Mr. Mayor. Maureen was first elected to Tamworth Borough Council in 2003, she remained a serving Councillor until 2019 when she stood down, 16 consecutive years serving the Spital Ward in our historic borough. On this Council she had a few positions but mainly I'd like to draw your attention to the last years as Chairman of the Audit & Governance. She did it diligently, she did it professionally and she did it well. I for once believed that if Cabinet is the captain of the ship to set the direction, Audit & Governance is the engine room. It keeps us in a straight line. Maureen kept the engine running very well over those years and we need to remember that but of course not to miss out but she was also the Mayor of Tamworth twice in that period and I believe that 2006 and 2015 where she was an excellent first citizen who bought a grace, a class and sense of the humour to the role. This is without mentioning the years of charity and voluntary work hand in hand with her husband Kenneth Gant, Honorary Freeman, giving as much to the residents and to the town that she

loved and served as she possibly could. Mr. Mayor I could extol Maureen's merits for Alderwoman status for hours to come but the whole Chamber knows Maureen as a person, the person she is and the great Councillor she was, therefore I am happy to indeed be blessed to move the motion to grant her the much deserved title of Honorary Alderwoman of Tamworth. Open for a seconder thank you Mr. Mayor.

Councillor Richard Kingstone:

Thank you Councillor Cook, do we have anybody who wishes to second. Councillor Peaple.

Councillor Simon Peaple:

Thank you Mr. Mayor. It's a great pleasure to second this nomination, not only because we agreed that twelve years consecutive was enough and therefore she would qualify but more because of the person that she is. Over the time that I've known her on the Council and outside she's always demonstrated not only the commitment to doing the job of a Councillor but in doing it really, really well. She also brings to the role, you've mentioned all these governors Councillor Cook, but she also bought to the role real probity and a real belief in values. Her values were not to be trampled on and they weren't to be trampled on by the opposition or by others but she was also not be trampled by her own. So, if there's an issue she'd say so and I know from other members of the conservative group that if she thought they ought to behave in a particular way she wasn't afraid to talk and that is actually something that is most hard to sometimes keep hold of is to ensure that your own side live up to your own expectations as well as the other side. It's always much easier so I think it is verified it was my pleasure to move the status of the Freeman for her husband, I think it's incredible not only has she done all the things that we've already heard about but she also supported him. I've been there, I know what it is to have a spouse who puts up with everything that goes on. I've seen what it's like and Maureen did for Ken what Sheree has done for me over many years being there when I've been out at meetings, for being there when I'm worrying about something didn't immediately seem important and that is a massive, massive contribution to the civic life of the town and I believe she deserves this status, it's not just for all her work but for all the work that she made possible by Ken and I know she would value her contribution to supporting Ken as part of that and the charity work she did and her commitment to the Royal British Legion and I think it's absolutely phenomenal and so it's with great pleasure that I second this nomination. Thank you Mr. Mayor.

Councillor Richard Kingstone:

Thank you Councillor Peaple. Does anybody else wish to comment on the nomination. Councillor Standen.

Councillor Patrick Standen:

Just a quick word, When I first was elected to this Council back in 1990 and I got to meet Ken and you can't separate Maureen and Ken, I got to meet Maureen

when I came back onto it in 2012. You couldn't meet a nicer couple, so really happy to move this.

Councillor Richard Kingstone:

Thank you very much Councillor Standen.

Motion moved by Councillor D Cook and seconded by Councillor S Peaple

If that's it for the comments we'll move to the vote, so the proposal is to grant or confer the title of Honorary Alderwoman to Maureen Gant. All those in favour, that is carried. Thank you very much ladies and gentlemen. For those at the back what we often do is confer an honorary title to those Councillors who serve three or more consecutive terms of office whether that be an Alderman status or an Alderwoman status, just so that you're aware of what that procedure was about.

The next item is to receive a nomination from the Leader of the Council to confer the title of Honorary Alderman to the late Councillor Michael Greatorex. Councillor Cook.

Councillor Daniel Cook:

Thank you again Mr. Mayor. Just like Mary this one is going to be hard so if I start to struggle please bear with me. If the first motion to give former Councillor Gant the Alderwoman status was a pleasure, I really wish I wasn't stood here tonight Mr. Mayor. I believe my good friend and colleague Michael sat just over there, ready to tell me again after the meeting which bits I'd got wrong, because he was good at that. Michael was a treasured colleague, a sounding board for many thoughts I had over the years, he was honest, he was loyal and he was a gentleman. He was first elected in 2010 to the Mercian Ward, obviously the ward he shared with yourself. Mr. Mayor where he served diligently, honestly and with a passion. I recall he was the Cabinet member for Housing in 2013 when the Council first produced it's thirty year HRA business plan and it was one hell of an undertaking that first time. I remember it well and Michael did that with a passion with a foresight checking every detail as I remember. He was absolutely dedicated to what he did. He was also an incredibly effective Chairman in planning Mr. Mayor, he was certainly serving the town. Also he was elected to be Watling South Seat for the County Council in 2013 where he had the pleasure of serving two years consecutive as the Chairman of the County Council representing Staffordshire and its values all over the County and I'd like to think also pushing a bit of Tamworth in that role as well. As I said Mr. Mayor, Michael was a friend, a colleague and I miss him dearly and I really wish I didn't have to stand here and move this motion tonight. As has been said we did agree cross party that it would be twelve consecutive years' service or three terms to receive the Alderman, Michael has done nine and a half years consecutive but has sadly passed away. You can't give any more than that so I'm happy to move the motion Mr. Mayor that Michael Greatorex be given Honorary Freeman of the Borough. Thank you Mr. Mayor.

Councillor Richard Kingstone: Councillor Peaple.

Councillor Simon Peaple:

Mr. Mayor, I'm not trying to pick anything up but I take it he was still talking on Honorary Alderman.

Councillor Daniel Cook:

Yes apologies, sorry Mr. Mayor.

Councillor Simon Peaple:

As you finished I thought I had better double check.

Councillor Daniel Cook:

No thank you Simon, sorry it was Honorary Alderman.

Councillor Simon Peaple:

As has been said Mr. Mayor, we agreed in Council that the automatic confirm would come for those who retire for at least three terms consecutive. Clearly, sadly Michael wasn't able to reach that milestone and we took the decision with regard for Councillor Claymore that we would regard the sad event of their demise as not being a reason to bar it and we feel that this is also true in the case of Councillor Greatorex. The interesting thing since his very sad death is that one word keeps coming up in every conversation about him and that is that he's a gentleman. Doesn't matter who you talk to, everybody includes that particular description of him and those on the County who know him way better than I do and the realms of you who obviously know him much better because he had been in group meetings and other meetings that come with it but that's the theme that has come out in every single conversation that I've had for all sides from all walks and I think it's a tremendous thing that everyone can remember in that way because it's so difficult sometimes in politics to do that and yet he achieved it. Allusions have been made to his role in planning I used to hear all about it every time Tom came back from a Planning Meeting he would be telling me about it, and what a great Chairman Michael was and has supported him and how encouraging he was and that's why I singled that point out in my tribute that went out in the Council statement, because he really did encourage somebody young, somebody from the other side to learn and to develop as a Councillor and I think that is fantastic. I can only say how genuinely we offer our sincere condolences to his family, he was somebody else, who we talked to, we talked about history, we talked about various encounters in Council. We didn't always agree if you were regularly in the Council, but the lovely theme was that afterwards you could chat about it or laugh about it whatever because he was a gentleman and that's how he'll remain in memory of the Members who served with him. Thank you Mr. Mayor and therefore I second his nomination for Alderman. Thank you Mr. Mayor.

Councillor Richard Kingstone:

Thank you very much for those words. Councillor Bilcliff.

Councillor R. Bilcliff:

Thank you Mr. Mayor. Obviously I've only been a Councillor for three and half years. Every time I spoke to Michael as Simon said you could only gather the fact that he was actually a gentleman. He always answered my questions honestly with integrity, he will be so missed on that side of the Chamber. UKIP had people to stand in both those wards and I had the dubious task that Nigel Farage's has had, to ask them to stand down which we did as you've obviously seen. Because we've got that much respect for that chap that's the reason, not because we couldn't, because we didn't want to. All I can say is it true what they say that the good go young. I may be here for some time.

Councillor Richard Kingstone:

Thank you Councillor Bilcliff. Does anybody else wish to.... Councillor Cooke, Chris Cooke.

Councillor Chris Cooke:

Thank you Mr. Mayor. When I heard about the loss of Michael it was actually on Facebook and I was so shocked and devastated as well. For all the time I've known him, this was also from my father was a Councillor as well. I always had a lot of respect. He was always helpful, he was always polite, he was also a role model as well. On behalf of myself and also my Dad we're both very sorry and upset at his loss.

Councillor Richard Kingstone:

Thank you Councillor Cooke for those lovely words. Councillor Ford.

Councillor Richard Ford:

Thank you Mr. Mayor. Councillor Tina Clements has asked me to read this on her behalf and hope it's acceptable for everybody. Michael and I first met in 2009 when we both attended a half day selection course. We both walked in together and found out that we had got so much in common and I was in awe of his love of history and his home town in Winster in Derbyshire. We were both elected into Council in 2010 and I joined him on the County in 2017 when he was also reelected. As things overlapped, we have always worked together on many projects in the community. Michael is going to be sorely missed and I truly will miss his principals, his integrity and honesty. Thank you.

Councillor Richard Kingstone:

Thank you Councillor Ford for those comments for Councillor Clements. Councillor Standen.

Councillor Patrick Standen:

Thank you Mr. Mayor. I'm sorry to be standing here. Michael was a gentleman I think we all agree on that. Hard working, didn't agree with him politically at times

often disagreeing with him, but never ever personal. You could be disagreeable. As Planning Chair he was exceptionally good he bought things like issue papers where he could discuss things up front, almost common sense revolutionary where Members could give feedback what they wanted before it came to the Committee. It's obviously hindsight but somebody had to bring it in and that came under his chairmanship. He was hard working in his local area, like when there was a fire in Kimberley, and the Fire Engine couldn't get down the street because cars were blocking it and we worked together with residents to get some markings on the road to try and prevent cars blocking so that Fire Engines could actually get in and save people's lives. It's for issues like this, he will be missed. He was definitely hard working and he'll be hard to replace, very much missed especially by his family. Thank you Mr. Mayor.

Councillor Richard Kingstone:

Thank you Councillor Standen. Councillor Jeremy Oates.

Councillor Jeremy Oates:

Thank you Mr. Mayor. A bit of tribute for Michael and support for the motion to award him Honorary Alderman and as a Council family we're having a terrible year so am pleased to be approaching December and it's going to be behind us. Michael has been described as a gentleman, there are certain things that make up a gentleman, if he disagreed with you, you knew he disagreed with you, he didn't pull any punches but he did it in a calm and appropriate manner and he would talk through the issue and at the end we would still disagree but we'd thrashed it out properly and appropriately. He was thorough and thoughtful. I'd say thorough, if you suggested something to him or something was tabled at a meeting he would go away and think about doing his homework, he would then come back and produce the evidence for his argument. I do recall, I'm sure some people in the room will recall is that at a political meeting in Wilnecote, we were discussing a fund raising activity which involved a treasure hunt using our own vehicles, and Mike was sat there and thought I'm not comfortable with this. He gets his wallet out and produces his insurance certificate for his vehicle and reads out 'I cannot take part in this as it constitutes a rally and I'm not insured to driving my vehicle. That was the sort of detail he could turn to immediately and present while we're all going on about it being a great day, he was okay guys slow down. And that's the sort of thing that Michael would do. He was very thorough; the big thing for me having worked with Michael was how grateful he always was. He had a passion to learn and learn from anyone he could do who he thought would have knowledge or be able to assist him. I took him to the County Council to view his first full Council meeting at the County, he was grateful for the lift but the thing that really got to him was we had lunch afterwards and he found out I'd paid for that. And he was always gushing in his thanks because it wasn't just a freebie on the Council, I'd bought him lunch and he wasn't expecting it. The great thing that I will remember from Michael was being his agent and being Moira's agent this year. Throughout the campaign and throughout my time on the Council he was very often taken me to one side and would say you're doing a great job Jeremy, thank you very much for all you're doing. Because as a profession as it were we don't get thanked enough and we don't say thank you to each other enough, so Michael made sure that if somebody had delivered a good job he would pat them on the shoulder and say you've done your job thank you very much and keep up the good work and I think in awarding him Alderman for me is how I am saying you know what you've done a cracking job Michael, thank you very much.

Councillor Richard Kingstone:

Thank you for those lovely words Councillor Oates. Now Councillor Sheree Peaple.

Councillor Sheree Peaple:

Thank you Mr. Mayor. As as already been expressed I'm really sorry to be standing here saying these words and I was very shocked and saddened when I heard about Michael's passing. I'd like to extend my condolences to Moira and his family. Michael and I both served as County Councillors from 2013 – 2017 and we absolutely disagreed on virtually everything but we did it in a very fair, open and accepted ways. He was a true gentleman epitomised and when I lost my seat very narrowly, he came over to me at the end of the Count and told me how sorry he was to lose me and genuinely and I thought yes I think you mean it. So he was a true gentleman and he'll be very much missed and I will definitely support this nomination. Thank you.

Councillor Richard Kingstone:

Thank you Councillor Peaple, do we have anything else to say about the nomination. I suppose at this point what I ought to say is as Michael's fellow ward councillor the words that you've said have been wonderful and all I can say is I'm going to miss him dreadfully and I think we all will.

Motion moved by Councillor D Cook and Seconded by Councillor R Bilcliff

Let's move to the vote – all those in favour. That's unanimous thank you very much ladies and gentlemen.

Councillor Richard Kingstone:

Councillor Peaple.

Councillor Simon Peaple:

Mr. Mayor I'm delighted that both those nominations went through. When it was muted that we going to have the extraordinary meeting to discuss the nominations, I did write to the Chief Executive expressing my desire, especially if it wasn't for a general election, that we ought to catch up on what I believe one nomination which hadn't been put forward previously and I spoke to the Leader in the case of nominating former Council Leader and former MP Brian Jenkins who has on the first time we did the catch up he was still a County Councillor and therefore politically active therefore ineligible. Subsequently, he has retired I can vouch for the fact that he declined the opportunity to re-enter the fray on various occasions. And I'm therefore looking for the process to be confirmed that we will go through. The reason why he wouldn't qualify automatically is that back in 1996

there was a by-election in Tamworth and it was a conservative majority of nine and a half thousand, labour were confident in winning and indeed proved to be the case. But there was pressure on him to resign from the Council to prove that he believed that he in April would be elected as the Member of Parliament so he actually stepped down with about a month to go in the third term and as subsequently people with know he served fourteen years as the Member of Parliament, four years as a County Councillor, a former Mayor, a former Leader of a tory driven Council and so I'm looking for the support of the Leader of the Council for that process now being taken forward. Thank you Mr. Mayor.

Councillor Richard Kingstone:

Thank you Councillor Peaple. Can I take it that that process is going to move forward or do you want to make a comment.

Councillor Daniel Cook:

Yes I would, thank you Mr. Mayor. The Leader of the Opposition is correct we have spoken about this and from a personal perspective I am more than happy to support the idea of the nomination going through to the Nominations Committee, not full Council. And I've already given my word, I would support this nomination.

Moved by Councillor S Peaple and seconded by Councillor D Cook

Councillor Richard Kingstone:

Thank you so we look forward to the nomination going through to the Nominations Committee, when is that, is it January or something like that. Whenever it may be next.

18 TO CONSIDER THE FOLLOWING MOTION, NOTICE OF WHICH HAS BEEN DULY GIVEN IN ACCORDANCE WITH PROCEDURE RULE NO. 4.12.1 BY COUNCILLORS R FORD, J OATES, S GOODALL, B PRICE AND R PRITCHARD

The 'Special Report on Global Warming of 1.5°C', published by the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change in October 2018, (a) describes the enormous harm that a 2°C average rise in global temperatures is likely to cause compared with a 1.5°C rise, and (b) confirms that limiting Global Warming to 1.5°C may still be possible with ambitious action from national and sub-national authorities, civil society and the private sector.

It is noted that the impacts of climate breakdown are already causing serious damage around the world. It is also acknowledges that strong policies to cut emissions have associated health, wellbeing and economic benefits.

Recommendations:

1. Tamworth Borough Council declares a Climate Emergency' that requires

urgent action;

- 2. Make the Council's activities net-zero carbon by 2050;
- 3. Ensure that political and chief officers leadership teams embed this work in all areas and take responsibility for reducing where practicable, as rapidly as possible, the carbon emissions resulting from the council's activities;
- 4. The Council (including the Executive and Scrutiny Committee) consider the impact of climate change and the environment when adopting and reviewing Council policies and strategies;
- 5. Receive a report to the relevant scrutiny committee regarding the level of investment in the fossil fuel industry that any of our investments have;
- 6. Ensure that all reports in preparation for the 2021/2022 budget cycle and investment strategy will take into account the actions the Council will take to address this emergency;
- 7. Ask council to note there will be an as yet undefined financial impact to any plan to achieve net zero carbon operations.

Amendment moved by Councillor J Faulkner and seconded by Councillor K Norchi to recommendation 2 of the motion:

Make the Council's activities net-zero carbon by 2030

On being put to the named vote the amendment was not carried.

Named vote

For

Councillor J Faulkner Councillor K Norchi Councillor Dr. S Peaple Councillor S Peaple Councillor P Standen

Against

Councillor M Bailey

Councillor R Bilcliff

Councillor D Box

Councillor P Brindley

Councillor J Chesworth

Councillor R Claymore

Councillor T Clements

Councillor C Cooke

Councillor D Cook

Councillor M Cook

Councillor S Doyle

Councillor A Farrell

Councillor R Ford

Councillor S Goodall

Councillor T Jay

Councillor J Oates

Councillor M Oates

Councillor B Price

Councillor R Pritchard

Councillor R Rogers Councillor M Summers Councillor P Thurgood

Amendment moved by Councillor C Cooke and seconded by Councillor D Cook to recommendation 2 of the motion:

Make the Council's activities net-zero carbon by 2050 with aspiration to achieve 2030 should the council be financially able to do so.

On being put to the named vote the amendment was declared carried.

Named vote For	Against	Abstain
Councillor M Bailey Councillor P Brindley Councillor J Chesworth Councillor R Claymore Councillor T Clements Councillor D Cook Councillor M Cook Councillor S Doyle Councillor A Farrell Councillor J Faulkner Councillor R Ford Councillor S Goodall Councillor T Jay Councillor T Jay Councillor J Oates Councillor M Oates Councillor B Price Councillor B Price Councillor R Pritchard Councillor R Rogers Councillor P Standen Councillor M Summers Councillor M Summers	Councillor D Box	Councillor R Bilcliff

The substantive motion was put to the vote and declared carried and it was:

RESOLVED: That Tamworth Borough Council:

1. Declares a Climate Emergency' that requires urgent action;

- 2. Make the Council's activities net-zero carbon by 2050 with aspiration to achieve 2030 should the council be financially able to do so;
- 3. Ensure that political and chief officers leadership teams embed this work in all areas and take responsibility for reducing where practicable, as rapidly as possible, the carbon emissions resulting from the council's activities:
- 4. The Council (including the Executive and Scrutiny Committee) consider the impact of climate change and the environment when adopting and reviewing Council policies and strategies;
- 5. Receive a report to the relevant scrutiny committee regarding the level of investment in the fossil fuel industry that any of our investments have;
- 6. Ensure that all reports in preparation for the 2021/2022 budget cycle and investment strategy will take into account the actions the Council will take to address this emergency;
- 7. Ask council to note there will be an as yet undefined financial impact to any plan to achieve net zero carbon operations.

19 ALLOCATIONS POLICY

The Portfolio Holder for Housing services and Neighbourhoods provided details of the full Allocations Policy 2020, shown at annex one, Summarised feedback from the detailed consultation exercise that ran from 7^{th} May $2019-30^{th}$ August 2019,reflected scrutiny committee observations (both IS&G and Health & Wellbeing) and also set out the implementation arrangements should Council approve the final scheme. She provided additional clarification as an alteration to recommendation 1 of the motion

- 1. Approve the Council's Allocations Policy 2020, shown at annex one, with the following clarifications:-
- a. That the thresholds for income per households range from £30k (pa) up to a maximum of £60k (pa). This will be subject to a comprehensive household income and expenditure assessment to ensure no household suffers exceptional financial hardship & is deemed ineligible as a result.
- b. That the local connection be usually 2 years as set out in the proposed policy; but circumstances will be considered to ensure exemptions and officer discretion is applied to avoid any household being significantly disadvantaged where there is current local connection with Tamworth and this period needs to be extended.
- c. The impact of the policy (specifically financial thresholds and local connection) will be reviewed within 12 months and recommendations reported back to Cabinet on policy developments going forward, in 2021.

RESOLVED That Council;

- Approved the Council's Allocations Policy 2020, shown at annex one with the following clarifications:
- a. That the thresholds for income per households range from £30k(pa) up to a maximum of £60k (pa). This will be subject to a comprehensive household income and expenditure assessment to ensure no household suffers exceptional financial hardship & is deemed ineligible as a result.
- b. That the local connection be usually 2 years as set out in the proposed policy; but circumstances will be considered to ensure exemptions and officer discretion is applied to avoid any household being significantly disadvantaged where there is current local connection with Tamworth and this period needs extending.
- c. The impact of the policy (specifically thresholds and local connection) will be reviewed within 12 months and recommendations reported back to Cabinet on policy developments going forward, in 2021.
- Supported Health & Well-being scrutiny committee observations shown at annex three which were incorporated into the revised policy.
- 3. Endorsed the Equality Impact Assessment set out at annex six.
- Acknowledged feedback from the detailed consultation exercise that ran from 7th May 2019

 Friday 30th August 2019, full details set out in annex seven.
- Approved the implementation action plan, should Council approve the final scheme, highlighted in the report and shown at annex eight.

Moved by Councillor M Cook, seconded by Councillor R Bilcliff

The Mayor